
BEFORE THE ARKANSAS WORKERS' COMPENSATION COMMISSION

CLAIM NO. F705424

GERRI MCCLENDON CLAIMANT

MURPHY USA RESPONDENT

LIBERTY MUTUAL GROUP RESPONDENT
CARRIER

OPINION FILED DECEMBER 2, 2010

Hearing before ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE ERIC PAUL WELLS in
Springdale, Washington County, Arkansas.

Claimant represented by EVELYN BROOKS, Attorney, Fayetteville,
Arkansas.

Respondents represented by JAMES ARNOLD, II, Attorney, Fort Smith,
Arkansas.

STATEMENT OF THE CASE

On September 7, 2010, the above captioned claim came on for a

hearing at Springdale, Arkansas.   A pre-hearing conference was

conducted on July 1, 2010, and a pre-hearing order was filed on

July 1, 2010.   A copy of the pre-hearing order has been marked

Commission's Exhibit No. 1 and made a part of the record without

objection.

At the pre-hearing conference the parties agreed to the

following stipulations:

1. The Arkansas Workers' Compensation Commission has

jurisdiction of this claim.

2. On all relevant dates, the relationship of employee-

employer-carrier existed between the parties.

3. The prior opinions are res judicata and the law of this

case.
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By agreement of the parties the issues to litigate are limited

to the following:

1. Wage loss.

2. Attorney’s fees.

Claimant’s contentions are:

“On February 7, 2007 the claimant (sic)
shoulders and area in between the shoulders
were injured while she was fixing a pump.  She
was on a ladder pushing and pulling causing
the injury.”

Respondents’ contentions are:

“The respondents will contend that the
Claimant has received all permanent disability
benefits to which she is entitled as a result
of the compensable bilateral shoulder injury
of February 7, 2007.”

The claimant in this matter suffered an admittedly compensable

injury to her right and left shoulders on February 7, 2007.  The

claimant has a 6 percent whole body impairment to each shoulder for

a total whole body impairment of 12 percent with regard to her

compensable right and left shoulder injuries.  The claimant has

asked the Commission to determine if she is entitled to wage loss,

and if so, to what extent.

On April 15, 2008, the claimant was seen by Dr. Christopher

Arnold.  The following are portions from the report of that visit:

“SUBJECTIVE: Gerri follows up today.  She is
status post bilateral distal clavicle
excisions.  She is happy.  She is about 80% of
normal.  She states she would do it again.
They both still feel tender with certain
activities.

PLAN: She is better than she was before the
surgery.  She is happy.  She is anxious to get
back to work, although she is not exactly
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certain what she can do.  I am going to send
her for a functional capacity evaluation,
review this and then give her an impairment
rating for the distal clavicle resections.
She will return to see us after the FCE has
been obtained.  She is overall happy.  She
should continue with her exercise program.
She understands I cannot rule out anything
atypical.  She is happy.”

On April 22, 2008, the claimant underwent an upper extremity

functional capacity evaluation at Trinity Rehabilitation and Sports

Medicine.  The following excerpts are portions of the report from

that evaluation:

“Gerri McClendon (Ms. McClendon) was seen for
an Upper Extremity (UE) Functional Capacity
Evaluation (FCE) today without incident.  She
was pleasant and cooperative throughout the
examination.  She performed physical
activities in a manner that I believe to be to
the best of her ability.  She related her
history and her ability to perform tasks in a
manner that I believe to be truthful.

I believe that she currently meets the U.S.
Dept of Labor’s “Light” (20 lb occasional, 10
lb. frequently, nominal weight constantly )
work category, but she is only able to do
such tasks with her elbows strictly at her
side.  I do not believe that she should
routinely perform reaching (including
sustained reaching, i.e. to reach a
keyboard): This is problematic because she
has a small frame and a large abdomen -
making it difficult for her to perform
bilateral hand activities with her elbows
strictly at her side, or without some degree
of reaching.  She plans to get a job where she
will perform clerical duties.”

On December 23, 2008, the claimant was seen by Dr. Christopher

Arnold.  The following portions are from the report of that visit:

“SUBJECTIVE: Gerri Follows up today.  She is
status post bilateral distal clavicle
resection and acromioplasties.  It has helped
her pain.  She has now developed some numbness



4

around her shoulder.  She has not been doing
her regular exercises.  She has been doing a
lot of repetitive motions at work.

PLAN: She is doing well.  She does have some
paresthesias around the shoulder.  I discussed
the etiology of this with her.  I think it is
from not doing her exercises.  I did tell her
I cannot rule out a neurological etiology.  I
recommend getting back on her exercises,
stretching and strengthening.  Return to see
me in six months.  If she is not better in
three months, we will refer her for a
neurological evaluation.  She agrees with this
plan.  She understands I cannot rule out
anything else atypical.”

On March 26, 2008, the claimant was seen by Dr. Christopher

Arnold.  The following portions are from the report of that visit:

“SUBJECTIVE: Gerri follows up today for
recheck of both shoulders.  She is happy.  She
states they are still numb on the outside but
she does not want to work it up any further.
She is numb lateral to the incisions.  She is
very happy with her shoulder.  She is doing
her normal job.  She is ready to close the
case out.

PLAN: She is doing well.  She has plateaued.
She has already been given an impairment
rating and functional capacity evaluation.  I
did offer her further workup from a
neurological standpoint but she has declined.
She wants to continue to observe it.  If she
develops any problems, she will call us;
otherwise, we will see her as needed.  She
understands I cannot rule out anything
atypical with regard to the parensthesias and
she agrees with this plan.  I did offer her
further workup with shots, MRI, etc. but she
wants to hold off.  She will call if she has
any problems.

ADDENDUM: She states she is much better than
she was before the surgery and she would do
this again.”

The claimant was thirty-four years of age at the time of the

hearing in this matter.  She suffered compensable injuries to her
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right and left shoulders while employed by the respondent as a

manager.  Her duties included hiring employees, terminating

employees, ordering merchandise, shelving merchandise, maintenance

of gas pumps and inventory of merchandise.

After the claimant left employment with the respondent, she

began working for Siloam Springs Memorial Hospital.  She worked for

the hospital as an admissions clerk in the ER.  Her job duties at

the hospital included sitting and working at a computer, getting

patient information, making copies, having patients sign documents,

and answering telephones.  While she was employed by the hospital

her hourly wage was $8.50 to $9.00.  At the hearing, the claimant

testified regarding why her job came to an end at the hospital as

follows:

“Q. How did your job end at the hospital?

A. We parted ways because I couldn’t do what
they required of me.  I couldn’t do - they had
to put me in an office where I was answering a
multi-line phone system.  You’re constantly
reaching and pushing the buttons and
transferring calls and checking charts and
doing this.  And I couldn’t do that.”

After leaving the hospital, the claimant then found employment

with Ryder Transportation.  The claimant gave the following

testimony regarding her job responsibilities at Ryder

Transportation along with how her compensable injuries affected her

work at Ryder:

“Q. Okay.  And what did you have to do in that
job?

A. I was responsible for - I was their
warranty responsible person.  I had to put
work orders in the computers.  I would help
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the guys bill out their parts.  I - I was
multi-task.  My title was an SE III, I
believe, but I did all kinds of stuff there.
And I could just, you know, do this and than I
could go and do that.  And I could just - it
was work at my own pace.  Just as long as I
got it done, it was fine.

Q. How did that job affect your shoulders?

A. Because I could get up when they would
start irritating me.  From putting, like, the
invoices in the computer or the filing, they
would start bugging me.  I could walk away and
I could go do something else for a little
while.  Then when they would stop hurting or I
take Tylenol, when it would kick in, when they
- I would go back and finish what I was doing.
I had the ability - and that’s the only job I
have ever had the ability to just walk away
and go do something else and then come back
when it’s better and go on about my business
and finish up my stuff.”

The claimant lost her job at Ryder Transportation due to a

down size that affected her job along with others.  At that time,

the claimant began to draw unemployment benefits and decided to go

to a hair design school.  The claimant attended the Career Academy

of Hair Design in Siloam Springs and graduated from that program

with a grade never lower than 89 percent on the book work.  The

claimant indicated in her testimony that she did have difficulty

with the actual cutting and dressing of hair due to pain she would

experience in her shoulders.  At the hearing, the claimant

testified that she did not believe that she was going to be able to

engage in hair dressing activities due to her right and left

shoulder injuries; however, the claimant also indicated that she

still intended to take her board certification to be able to cut

hair in the state of Arkansas and was going to attempt to do so now
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that she had the financial capability to pay for testing for board

certification.

The claimant also worked at a Flash Mart where is worked in

the kitchen.  This employment did not last for any extended period

of time.  The claimant testified that she was unable to do the work

at Flash Mart due to the strain placed on her shoulders.

Here the claimant has demonstrated the ability to work at a

job that is within her restrictions such as the job at Ryder

Transportation.  That job appears to have given the claimant the

opportunity to use the many other skills that she had developed

throughout her work history to meet the needs of an employer and

make a reasonable wage.  However, the claimant’s ability to perform

manual labor portions of any job has been greatly reduced due to

her need to maintain her arms to her side when lifting objects

which is a great disadvantage.

After consideration of all the evidence including age,

education, and work experience, I find the claimant’s employment

opportunities have been substantially reduced by the physical

limitations caused by her compensable injuries.  In my opinion,

this loss of wage earning capacity would entitle the claimant to

additional permanent partial disability for permanent functional

disability (in excess of permanent physical impairment) of 12

percent to the body as a whole.

From a review of the record as a whole, to include medical

reports, documents, and other matters properly before the

Commission, and having had an opportunity to hear the testimony of
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the witness and to observe her demeanor, the following findings of

fact and conclusions of law are made in accordance with A.C.A. §11-

9-704:

FINDINGS OF FACT & CONCLUSIONS OF LAW

1. The stipulations agreed to by the parties at the pre-

hearing conference conducted on July 1, 2010, and contained in a

pre-hearing order filed July 1, 2010, are hereby accepted as fact.

2. The claimant has proven that she has suffered a loss in

wage loss earning capacity as a result of her compensable injury in

an amount equal to 12 percent to the body as a whole.

3. The claimant’s attorney is entitled to an attorney’s fee in

this matter in an amount commiserate with the benefits given herein

and the Arkansas Workers’ Compensation Act.

ORDER

The claimant has met her burden and shall receive wage loss

from Respondents No. 1 in the amount of 12 percent to the person as

a whole.

The respondents shall pay to the claimant's attorney the

maximum statutory attorney's fee on the additional benefits awarded

herein, with one half of said attorney's fee to be paid by the

respondents in addition to such benefits and one half of said

attorney's fee to be withheld by the respondents from such

benefits.

All benefits herein awarded which have heretofore accrued are

payable in a lump sum without discount.
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This award shall bear the maximum legal rate of interest until

paid.

IT IS SO ORDERED.

_________________________
     ERIC PAUL WELLS
 ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE


